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Quote of the Month:   

There are important differences in soil 

fertility requirements between hay and 

pasture forages. In each season, hay 

crops are generally cut one to three 

times, while pasture may be grazed more 

often, depending on the management 

practices of the producer. Fast regrowth 

is important in pasture stands while even 

stand growth is more important in hay 

stands. Also, cattle on pasture generally 

return 60 to 90% of nutrients as excreta 

while cutting the forage as hay removes 

all the nutrients stored in the stems and 

leaves of the plant.   -- S. S. Malhi and 

D. H. McCartney, “Fertilizer Management 

of Forage Crops in the Canadian Great Plains”    

Source:  www.beefresearch.ca/  
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Motivation:   Omnium autem 

rerum, ex quibus aliquid acquiritur, 

nihil est agri cultura melius, nihil 

uberius, nihil dulcius, nihil homini 

libero dignius.   –Cicero (106-43 BCE) 

 

News and Views: 
 With this issue, Just Farmers begins its 

sixth year of publication.  As you’ll 

notice, starting with Motivation (above 

and pages 2 & 3 below), this week’s 

focus is on history.  We’d love to have 

stories, news, etc., from the 1950’s and 

1960’s from the central Interior, 

especially the Bulkley Valley.  Please 

don’t be shy about sending them to us.   

 We’re trying to respond to this comment 

by Jean-Henri Fabre   “History... 

celebrates the battlefields whereon we 

meet our death, but scorns to speak of 

the plowed fields whereby we thrive; it 

knows the names of the king's bastards, 

but cannot tell us the origin of wheat. 

That is the way of human folly.”  Well, 

M. Fabre, we’ve made a start.   

 If you’d like to participate in free 

webinars from the Rodale Institute, 

please see https://rodaleinstitute. 

org/education/webinars/  

 On the origin of one prairie feedlot:  

“[Mr. T.’s] grandfather was one of a 

group of farmers who set up the feedlot 

in 1969 as a way to market grain during 

this period of slow grain movement. . . .”    

   Canadian Cattlemen, Dec. 2017, p. 16. 
Comment:  Which of you, if your cow asks 

for grass, would give him seeds?  Apologies 

for the imperfect analogy to Matthew 7: 9-

11.   I’m glad they didn’t have a surplus 

from a lime quarry.  And if you think I’m 

being too critical of non-forage cattle feed, 

well, I feed my cows roots, which I doubt 

they excavated in prehistorical times. Mea 

culpa. 

 Mark your calendar.   Master Gardener 

Dave Rempel (Prince George) will lead 

a workshop on backyard fruit growing.      

February 14, 10:00-12:00 a.m.  

Location? Round Lake Hall.  The time 

slot is intentionally chosen to let parents 

get their children off to school and so 

that seniors do not have to drive at night.  

Dave is going to start by referencing 

strawberries, moving on to cane and 

bush fruits (raspberries, blackberries, 

blueberries, currants, jostaberry, 

haskap), and ending with cherries and 

apples. 

 

http://www.beefresearch.ca/
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 Perhaps someone who is an amateur or 

professional entonomologist can help me 

(cg) and others with identifying the types 

of bumblebees we have in the Bulkley 

Valley.  I found this photo id page, but 

being inexperienced—and it being the 

wrong time of year—I need some help. 

http://linnet.geog.ubc.ca/efauna/photoGa

llery/Gallery.aspx?st=0&commonName

=bumblebee&gr=bumblebee&specrep=1

&sortcomm=L   Which am I likely to 

see next spring/summer? 

 You may have heard about a report 

published on Lancet’s site that suggests 

moving to a plant-based diet.  “So much 

for meat.”  A Greener World points out 

some flaws in the report’s conclusions: 

1.  “But what’s most troubling is what 

the report has chosen to ignore. For 

example, the recommendation for 

nitrogen fertilizer use to be increased in 

developing countries to match the 

decreases achieved in developed 

countries, is of great concern since 

nitrogen is a known sterilizer of soil. 

This is in obvious direct opposition of 

worldwide goals to build soil organic 

matter.” 

2.  “As we’ve outlined many times, 

pasture-based livestock management is 

an essential part of the solution to heal 

the planet.”   

Ed. Note:  Conventional agriculture does 

use massive amounts of nitrogen and 

much meat production is not pasture-

based but confinement-based.  Having 

an exercise yard for otherwise-confined 

cattle does not qualify as pasture-raised.  

 In a recent issue of Just Farmers, we 

mentioned Graze and onpasture.com as 

excellent resources.  Stockman Grass 

Farmer should have been on that list, 

too.  Thanks to a reader who pointed that 

out.  The late Allan Nation, editor of 

Stockman Grass Farmer was one of the 

most knowledgeable and influential 

proponents of planned grazing.  Allan 

Nation’s Quality Pastures sits in a place 

of honour on my shelf.  

 Twenty-one adults, four children, and 

one teen attended the agricultural 

workshop called, Living with the Land 

A Small Farm Recipe for Sustainable 

Agriculture.  The workshop featured the 

agricultural ideas and practices of Don 

and Marie Ruzicka of Killam, Alberta, 

by means of Power-Point and text 

supplied by the Ruzickas.  Thanks to 

Rayner Oosterhoff and John Franken for 

technical help.   A short summary of the 

presentation is on the next page.  

 One of the people attending the meeting  

was John Franken, who is a bluebird 

expert.  John and his wife Sandi have a 

“trail” of bluebird boxes (tree swallows 

also use them a lot) that they monitor 

regularly and record nesting success, 

predator problems, climatic conditions, 

etc., and have all this information 

available in easy-to-read computer 

graphs and tables.  The Frankens are one 

of B.C.’s experts on mountain bluebirds.  

If you would like to see summaries of 

their observations, please contact them at 

jfranken@bvcs.ca  

  

http://linnet.geog.ubc.ca/efauna/photoGallery/Gallery.aspx?st=0&commonName=bumblebee&gr=bumblebee&specrep=1&sortcomm=L
http://linnet.geog.ubc.ca/efauna/photoGallery/Gallery.aspx?st=0&commonName=bumblebee&gr=bumblebee&specrep=1&sortcomm=L
http://linnet.geog.ubc.ca/efauna/photoGallery/Gallery.aspx?st=0&commonName=bumblebee&gr=bumblebee&specrep=1&sortcomm=L
http://linnet.geog.ubc.ca/efauna/photoGallery/Gallery.aspx?st=0&commonName=bumblebee&gr=bumblebee&specrep=1&sortcomm=L
mailto:jfranken@bvcs.ca
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Another (!) Quote of the Month:  
There is a Swedish word, lagom, which 
has to do with quantity, with the “how 
muchness” of something.  Lagom is 
neither too much nor too little; but 
neither is it just “enough.” Meaning 
“exactly the right amount,” it can be 
applied to anything; the amount of land 
you farm, the amount of food on your 
plate, the amount of grass that you left 
in the paddock that was just grazed, the 
amount of garbage you take to the 
dump, how long you allow animals to 
graze a riparian area and on and on and 
on.  It is hard to say exactly how much it 
is, but you know it when you experience 
it.  When something is “just right”, it is 
lagom.     --submitted by Don Ruzicka 

 Here is a list of some of the things we 

learned from Don Ruzicka:   

1. The title of the workshop:  A Small 

Farm Recipe for Sustainable 

Agriculture: =  Resilience + 

Diversity +Biodiversity + 

Stewardship + Consumer Support. 

2. Ecosystem resilience is the capacity 

of an ecosystem to tolerate 

disturbance and to withstand shocks 

and rebuild itself when necessary.  
3. Diversity [the opposite of 

monoculture or “a-few-species-

culture”—think of a cornfield or a 

lawn] is a key to resilience, in 

social-ecological systems. [Think of 

what happens to a field that is pure 

alfalfa and a harsh winter kills the 

crowns as it did on thousands of 

acres of alfalfa near Vanderhoof two 

winters ago; then think of a field 

with three kinds of grasses, three 

legumes + alfalfa and the subsequent 

crop year.]   Biodiversity performs 

a crucial role in providing 

functional redundancy, or . . . 

providing additional or duplicate 

systems that function in case an 

operating part of the system fails.  

4. Stewardship is farming in harmony 

with nature.   The word itself means 

“caring for” not “getting from.” 

5. Gaining consumer support is vital 

to the success of a sustainable farm.  

That means a sustainable small farm 

needs to raise and grow nutritious 

great tasting food.  It has to 

“romance the customer:  in other 

words, the customers must fall in 

love with your farm when they 

come for a visit.  And it has to have 

a story.   

 To progress on the road to 

sustainability, the Ruzickas 

diversified their crops to include 

pastured hogs, pheasants, meat 

chickens, laying chickens, and 

turkeys.  They maintain a small 

resident herd of beef cattle and do 

custom grazing.  

 Part of being a steward means that 

the Ruzickas have fenced off all 

water courses and dugouts to protect 

the riparian zones, provided off-site 

watering using solar power, plant 

ecological buffers of trees, shrubs, 

and native plants, kept some land in 

native prairie and concentrated on 

providing for pollinators.   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
  Photo:   Diversity of a certain kind.   
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Things Ovine 
by Harriet Hall,  

Dancing Bee Farm, Hazelton, B.C. 
 

 Lead Up to Lambing 

Sheep gestation is anywhere from 143 to 

153 days with meat types lambing earlier 

and wool types later.  Around 4-6 weeks 

prior to arrival is a good time to get 

organized and do any last minute 

preparations with the ewes.    

All ewes get their yearly Tasvax (CDT) 

booster now as this will protect their lambs 

for their first 90 days.  We also give an 

injection of Vitamin A-D and a preventative 

dose of Selenium -E. 

Seventy per cent (70%) of lamb growth 

takes place in this period and the developing 

fetus decreases the amount of room in the 

rumen.  This makes it difficult for the ewes 

to obtain sufficient quality nutrition, 

especially protein and calcium.  Increasing 

the amount of protein has also been shown 

to reduce worm egg counts in periparturient 

ewes. Double the amount of calcium is 

required to prevent milk fever.  We slowly 

begin feeding a rising quantity of grain for 

the last month.  Starting with 1/3 lb. and 

rising to 1lb., we mix whole barley and oats 

with peas, soybean meal, alfalfa and beet 

pulp pellets. We ensure availability of kelp 

and ground limestone for calcium.   

We feed the grain mixture at twilight as our 

observation is supported by research 

suggesting more daylight births with this 

regime.  This is also the time to ensure good 

quality mixed grass and legume hay with 

two daily feedings.  

Ewes begin to drink about four times as 

much water so it is important to provide 

access to copious amounts.  Since exercise 

seems to decrease difficult birthing 

positions, we locate the water a few hundred 

meters from the barn so the sheep must 

walk. 

This is also the time to ensure the “Birthing 

Kit” is replenished.  Since we are a long way 

from immediate veterinary assistance I use 

the following list to organize: in the barn,  a 

shepherd’s crook, a halter and lead; in the 

“Vet Bag”, a portable kit that is immediately 

available: water resistant notebook and 

indelible pen;  ewe spoon / prolapse retainer;  

Gambriel Restrainer;  OB gloves,  lubricant 

& lamb snare;  scissors,  isopropyl alcohol, 

iodine, pill cups & dental floss;  old towels 

and woolovers;  thermometer; ear tags and 

applicator;  elastrator rings and applicator;  

spray marker paint and adoption musk;  

lamb sling and weigh scale;  and Kick Start.   

Stacked outside the barn are a number of 

2x4 panels: some 4’ long and some 8’ long 

with pre-cut rope to make up the temporary 

lambing jugs for the ewes and their new- 

borns.  

Additional supplies kept together in a handy 

tote include:  hand shears; colostrum, 

esophageal tube & large syringe;  lamb milk 

replacer, bottles & nipples; a variety of 

syringes and several gauges of needles;  

hoof nippers;  a hair dryer and hot water 

bottle.  

Medications and supplements to have on 

hand include:  molasses,  Propylene Glycol 

and  Keta- Malt,  Vitamin A D,  Selenium-E,  

injectable 50% Dextrose*,  Calcium 

Borogluconate*,  Antibiotics* (Penicillin: 

injectable and uterine bolus & Trimethoprim 

/ Sulfadoxine),  Oxytocin*,  Banamine*,   
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Many of the above supplies are not used 

unless there is an emergency but I have 

peace of mind that I can handle almost any 

situation that arises. Our lamb survival rate 

at birth is excellent. In the past 15 years I 

have lost only 3 lambs: two of them I could 

not extract in time; and one was born with 

cerebral palsy so it was euthanized.   

*You need to consult your veterinarian so 

you understand how and when to use these. 

 

                                                                               

I acknowledge that my farm is within the ancestral, traditional and unceded territory (Spookw) of the Gitxsan nations 
 

 

Historical Reports about Farming in the Bulkley Valley:  1925 

All Crops Thrive on Experimental Plots 
                 A. E. Richards Tells of Root Harvest and Crop Returns on Stations 

Telkwa Station 
 The farmers of Bulkley Valley have been favoured with fine weather this fall.  Crops 

were harvested without loss and the major part of the ploughing in the district was completed 

before the ground froze on October the 25
th

. 

 A four year rotation is conducted on this station, consisting of (first  year) hoed crops,  

(second year)  grain seeded down with clover and grasses, (third year) hay, (fourth year) hay. 

This is a well-balanced rotation suited for the mixed farm or dairy. 

 Potatoes were harvested October 6 and put in the root cellar without loss.  The Early St. 

George variety gave 6 ½ tons per acre and Gold Coin gave 6 ¼ ton per acre. Yields are lighter 

than usual but the potatoes are of high grade and disease free.  Both varieties passed field crop 

inspection and qualified for certification. Sunflowers yielded 9 ½ tons to the acre on this field. 

The registered Marquis wheat cut on September  1 yielded 33 bushels per acre of good quality 

grain. Mr. Dockrill will have  approximately five tons of this grain for sale. Clover and grasses 

on this plot made a very fair catch.  One field of clover and timothy will be kept for hay next 

season. The after growth of clover on the other field was ploughed under in preparation for next 

year's hoed crop of sunflowers and potatoes. 

 Mr. Dockrill has 80 tons of sunflower  and green oat ensilage  in his trench silo. He 

commenced feeding on October  27. The ensilage is turning out in splendid shape  with 

practically no loss. 

 

Smithers Station 
 Weather in general this fall has been very favourable for harvesting, and much of the fall 

ploughing is completed. A four year rotation is in progress on this station. Clover and grass 

seedings are going into the winter in good shape. The nurse crop of oats was cut early for hay 

and ensilage. Fall rains and good growing weather were very favourable to new seedings and has 

given us one of the best stands of clovers we have had on  these fields. The oat crop was quite 

heavy, yielding nearly twelve tons of fodder to the acre. The Ruby wheat gave a light crop of 

twelve bushels per acre. Winter wheat was also high, yielding ten bushels of fair quality grain. 

On the hoed crop field  sunflowers cut on August the 26th  yielded six tons per acre.  The 
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potatoes dug on Oct. 2 gave the lightest crop in several years, but the sample is of good grade 

and uniform. 

 

 Registered Banner oat yielded 40 bushels per acre in fair quality grain.  Mr. Oulton will 

have 100 bushels bushels of this grain for sale. Two acres have been seeded to winter wheat of 

the Kharkof variety. This has proven a very hardy wheat on the prairie and up to date has given 

splendid satisfaction  on test plots  in Central British Columbia.    
    

   --The Interior News,  Year?  1925.    

   --Information provided with thanks to Doug Boersma, our farm historian 
 

 Were you wondering about Ruby wheat 

mentioned in the article printed above.  

Here’s what we found in The Sydney 

Morning Herald (NSW, Australia), 

Tuesday, 13 April 1920.   

 

RUBY. WHEAT. 

 The following extracts from the last report 

of the Minister for Agriculture, Canada, and 

of the Dominion Cerealist shows the breeding 

and characteristics of Ruby, a new variety of 

wheat.  

 Sir Joseph Carruthers, who obtained some of 

this wheat from the Canadian Government, 

grew it this last season at Hiawatha, and he 

expresses a very high opinion o£ it; in fact, 

says that It la the best all-round wheat that 

he has ever tried. He considers that its ex- 

treme earliness, high yielding capabilities, 

and splendid quality make it a most promising 

variety. Although it not as robust as Mar- 

quis, yet, being much earlier, it is likely to be 

more suitable for the main wheat belt of this 

State. 

 The Minister for Agriculture (Canada) 

says:  “The Dominion Cerealist has just 

introduced a new variety of wheat, produced 

as a result of the cross-breeding work which 

he has been carrying on for many years at 

Ottawa.”    

“This wheat has been named 'Ruby, Ottawa, 

623.' It is considered by the Cerealist to be 

the best variety extant in the extra early 

ripening class. While it is a little later in 

maturing than Prelude, it is much earlier than 

Marquis, and is expected to prove of very 

great value in districts where Marquis does 

not ripen satisfactorily.” 

 “About 400 samples of this now variety are 

being distributed to farmers in those districts! 

where it is expected to be most valuable." 

 The Cerealist, Dr. C. E, Saunders, stated 

that the new wheat was a selection made from 

the progeny of a cross effected by him In the 

year 1305, a selected strain of Downy Riga, 

and a selected strain of Red Fife (Red Fife H., 

Binco Red Fife, Ottawa 17) being employed. 

Downy Riga was produced many years ago 

at the Central Experimental Farm by crossing 

two early sorts--Gehun, an Indian variety of 

extremely early ripening habit, and Omega, a 

wheat from Northern Russia.” 

 The kernels were somewhat similar to those 

of Red Fife, being hard and of the popular 

reddish-brown colour. The heads were beard- 

less. The straw in most localities was rather 

shorter than Marquis, but of good strength. 

It was not expected that Ruby would resist 

wind quite as well as Marquis, but, on the 

other hand, it would be easier to thresh. 

 Ruby produced flour of excellent colour and 

high baking strength. As for yield, the ex-| 

periments which had thus far been carried on 

indicated that Ruby would stand in yield as it 

did in earliness, between Prelude and Mar-. 

quis. Prelude yielded approximately seven 

eighths as much as Marquis, under conditions 

favourable to the latter, and Ruby might be 
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expected to do distinctly better than this.  

It was not, however, recommended as a substi- 

tute for Marquis in those districts where Mar- 

quis was quite satisfactory, but for those 

localities where Marquis could not be de- 

pended on to ripen in good time. Ruby was 

confidently recommended as the best extra 

early wheat known at present.  

 
Editor’s note:  The part this newspaper that I could 

copy has all sorts of formatting problems so I 

fixed everything could—things that jumped out 

as needing correction, but make no claims to 

infallibility. 

 

Tillage Radishes and Other Covers 
    My mother-in-law, an experienced and knowledgeable gardener in the Prince George area 

from the 60’s through the 90’s commented once that, “I’ve never been able to manage a second 

crop in one season.”  As for me, I keep trying.   

    Years ago I began broadcasting Fall Rye over those sections of the garden that had been 

harvested early.  Results have been mixed.  Some years I was too late, and nothing sprouted.  

One year the seed sprouted under an early snowfall, and grew a bit after the snow melted a week 

later.  Then there was that wet, late spring, where the rye grew so tall I had trouble incorporating 

it into the soil.    

    In recent years I’ve added Winter Field Peas (from West Coast Seeds) to the mix.  I’m not 

sure how much nitrogen they actually add to the soil, but the nice thing for me is that they winter 

kill, thus obviating the need for incorporation in spring.  Over time, I’m certain that the soil 

structure and soil biology have improved due to the use of these cover crops, though a cost-

benefit analysis might deem this method of soil improvement uneconomical.  

    Then, about 4 years ago, I was made aware of Tillage Radishes, and the ability of their roots to 

drill down deeply to break up hardpan and bring up nutrients from the subsoil.  That should be 

worth a try, I thought, given that the natural ‘soil’ on our property is mostly clay and rock.  So in 

2017 I purchased a 450 g bag from William Dam Seeds and seeded two plots, again mixed with 

field peas.  Germination was good, and that which was seeded first, where the garlic had been 

harvested, made a beautiful green carpet 15 to 20 cm thick. 

    The soil revealed by the melting snow in 2018 was a joy to behold.  It was punctured with 1 to 

2 cm diameter holes of decomposing 

radish roots.  The surface tilth was 

fine, ready for seeding.  Very few 

weeds had managed to germinate.  No 

tillage necessary.  All that was needed 

was a pass with the broadfork, (my 

soil has never felt the tines of a 

rototiller) and some warmer weather.   

    One success deserves another, so 

the fall of 2018 saw a repeat 

application.  Either I was too late or 

Jack Frost came too early, because 

both the radishes and the field peas 

made no more than 2 or 3 cm of 

growth before stalling.  They 

Photo taken September 25, 2017:  winter  peas and tillage radishes  
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remained green, but didn’t grow larger.  I might just as well have mulched the soil with a layer of 

leaves, and spared the expense of the seed. 

    And what of the future?  I like the idea of using cover crops, as they reduce soil erosion, add 

organic matter, help retain nutrients, suppress weeds, and augment soil life.  Cover crops that 

winterkill are especially attractive, as one doesn’t need to invert the soil every spring. What if I 

seeded the tillage radishes earlier, as a living mulch?  They are biennials, so seeded too early 

they could bolt and grow seeds rather than big roots.  Also, they are brassicas, so would I, over 

time, be encouraging more pest and disease issues? 

 

    Like every gardening technique, the use of tillage radishes has both advantages and 

drawbacks.  A Google search will quickly appraise you of the advantages, if not the drawbacks.   

 

    Then again, if you are a Steve Solomon devotee, you`ll just work over a new plot of sod each 

year in which to plant your vegetables, and never mind cover cropping, composting, etc.  

(cf.  The Intelligent Gardener, pg. 242ff).   As for me, I plan to keep playing with cover crops.  

 --Dave Rempel, Master Gardener 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
  
 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

Photos from Dave Rempel: 

 Using the broadfork (above) 

 Thinning apples (above, right) 

 Harvesting garlic 


